October 21, 2024 
South Seattle Saddle Club Member Meeting Minutes 
Linda Acting VP to Acting President. Crystal and Linda led the meeting. Minutes taken by Drena
Attendees: Drena Donofrio, Bonnie, Crystal Polzin, Jackie Little, Aubrey and Jacob Short, Karina Sogge, Kelsey Hardin, Jordan Bunker, Emma Hardin, Lisa Geddes, Randy Little, Dan Mckee, Collin and Esperanza Sled, Kaelyn Kosko, Erin King, Emily Seymore, James and Christina Lathrop, Rachel Lathrop, Gina Kambarn, Steven and Sarah Strain, Lisa Conners, Kathy Young, Jody Hood, Anita Chandler, Sarah Sutcliffe, Leah and Cort Willert, Rebecca Roper, Ann Mokey, Maureen Ahern, Melinda Wilkinson, Vickie Sheehan Zettle, Shane Zettle, Patricia Kling, Bronwynn Michelmore, Linda Huizinga.
Meeting Minutes:    
•  September Member Minutes were completed by Drena and sent to Linda per her request on October 16th.  
•  Members were unable to approve the minutes as they were not distributed. 
•  Linda attempted to read minutes of September meeting.  
•  Crystal requested to interrupt and recommended not to read minutes due to length. Randy said no, the minutes need to be accepted.  
•  Linda agreed to email out minutes for approval. Anita made a motion to agree to email for 
minutes and Lisa Connor seconded. Approved 
•  Amendments received for October meeting were disputed.  
Correspondence:  
•  Emma Hardin requested to read her letter to the members. Linda questioned if this was the same letter that was posted on the Members Only FB page, and we have all had the opportunity to read it. Randy stated he had not read it. Emma stated there are people that do not have access to the Members Only FB page and requested to read her letter. Emma did not hear back from the board regarding her letter, and someone had removed a “like” she received on her letter posted to the FB page. She feels disrespected and silenced. Crystal questioned how Emma would track it was an admin that removed the “like” and if her letter requested an action from the board. Emma requested clarification from the board due to the defamation of character to her entire family, this has caused a lot of issue and damage. Her family has only tried to do what is good for the club. Her father has apologized multiple times. Linda stated she is just repeating what is covered in her letter and asked what she hoped to accomplish. Linda said she was sorry and didn’t think reading the letter was going to help Emma. Drena made a motion to give Emma the floor. Emma read her letter to the club.  
Correspondence Continues:  
· Bounced check from member and Crystal reached out to retrieve new check.  
· Property Tax assessor postcard received. 
· Email of resignation on October 9, 2024 from Sarah and Steve Sutcliffe from board and PSHA show chair after several toxic months attempting to hold our board accountable for their actions.  
· Email on October 21, 2024 Scoutmaster for Troop 707, located in Maple Valley, WA. We would like to request the use of the South Seattle Saddle Club property for our annual planning activity on November 8-9, 2024. 
-  Linda is concerned the date used may be in conflict.  
- Motion to approve Karina doesn’t see any issues.  
•  Email on October 21, 2024 from Crystal suggesting proposal for Monday meeting agenda 
•  Email from Bonnie on October 18, 2024 with list of recommendations for board member 
nominations.  
•  Email from Linda on October 17, 2024 advised board to become familiar with the minutes before the meeting, and be ready to discuss as needed. For the sake of the club members and facility itself, we will need to prioritize some urgent action items beyond the divisive issue that has dominated our recent meetings. Nominations and Elections. Our club grounds need to be winterized, and calendar needs to be constructed for next year: PSHA, ETS, Play Days. Jackie provided guidance on voting to Linda.  
•  Emails and text from Bonnie, Crystal, Sarah on amendments to minutes.  
•  Email from Linda addressing Tom Paula, Aubrey and Bonnie regarding nominating submittals.  
•  Emails sent to SSSC from Linda Eligible to Serve on the South Seattle Club Board of Directors
  Email on October 14, 2024 from Linda regarding Karina posting Tom’s letter on Members Only 
FB to clarify it should be made clear that you are posting as an individual, and not because the board asked you to. 
•  Email on October 21, 2024 sent to Jacob from Crystal regarding resolution requests. Jacob responded with letter dated August 11th to be brought to the members and remove the entire Hardin family from the membership roster for defamation against him and family.  
•  Emails Sept 24th regarding interim VP nomination 
•  Email and letter from Melinda 
•  SSSC account received the letter from Emma Hardin
•  ETS email dates request for 2025.  
•  Letter submitted by Jackie Little 
Treasurer Report:  
•  Jacob made a motion to accept the treasurer’s report and Bonnie made a motion to seconded. Treasures report was approved. 
•  Income: $3977 
•  Expenses: $823 
•  Crystal reported there was a typo in an equation in a spreadsheet she had to fix.   
•  Property taxes paid on the 14th
•  Payment of $40 received again for 2024 membership from Kelsey Hardin. Kelsey addressed her membership and clarified she has been receiving club emails and assumed her payment was recorded; Linda said the email list needs to be updated. Kelsey stated she did pay. Linda shared her family members have received emails even though they haven’t paid. Linda said payment should be in the records. Crystal wasn’t sure it wasn’t clear if she paid. Linda stated payments need to be documented. Drena recommended to members don’t pay cash and if we make a mistake, benefit goes to the member.  
•  Karina requested to submit her receipts for the Issaquah parade and requested time for 
proposal for the Enumclaw parade.  
Scribe Report: 
•  Jacob Short asked for scribe to set at the front desk table which was a new set up for 
membership meetings.  
•  Sarah Sutcliffe reported Karina was voted in as scribe.  
•  Karina reported scribe is newsletter and publicity. The role has been discussed several times and Bonnie does the newsletter and Lyndsey does the webpage.  
•  January will address renaming position title.  
Committee Reports:
Grounds:   
•  Tom gave report to Linda via email with actions that need to be done.  
•  Looking for people who want to help with work party 
•  Anita asked who can write down the process.  
· Randy provided details and Jacob volunteered to help 
Mobile Home and Storage Containers: 
•  Awaiting tentative scope dead shed/equipment sheds floors and door. Repairs needed 
on small shed roof leaking and floors. Steve and Rich will investigate replacing dead 
shed floor and will clean out dead shed. Old kitchen materials need to be sold, and 
other items can be taken to scrap metal.  
•  ACTION delayed: Rich to define scope of work for and recommendations for further 
discussion.  
•  Bonnie Valdez stated Rich has resigned and the only thing he will stay in contact with is 
the container that was purchased last year and yet to be received.  
•  Crystal stated in October 2023 meeting, minutes that never got recorded, there was a 
discussion of a storage container and Rich ran with the idea knowing he had 
connections with somebody at the port and purchased the container so we could get on 
the waiting list. The delivery was delayed because it was an extra wide load and we 
couldn’t get it shipped to the club. Crystal stated it was not a misappropriation of funds. 
It is not missing it is just delayed.  
•  Dan McKee asked if a motion was made and approved, Crystal stated we don’t have 
proof of that information.   
•  Emma Hardine stated the funds were not approved by the general membership. To take 
funds without a membership vote, that is misappropriation.   
•  Jody Hood stated we don’t know because there were no meeting minutes.   
•  Drena clarified the process of motion, discussion and recommendation and approval.   
•  Sarah Sutcliff stated we need this storage unit and the point is we are getting a new one 
and the floor is rotten.  
•  Kelsey asked if we have an estimated delivery.  
•  Crystal heard this is the time of year that we should hear from the Port and this is a 
slower time of year where they go through their inventory and may identify a container 
that no longer meets their specs.  
•  Member ask at what point do we determine this is not working out and we look at 
buying a different storage container.  
 •  Crystal suggested if we don’t have a TBD for getting the container by the end of the year 
we look at getting a new one.  
•  Drena reminded members that it has also been suggested that fix the ones we have.
Roman asked if the purchase of the container was a lot of money and asked if we should 
make a recommendation to buy one if needed if we don’t get this one? 
•  Karina clarified the challenge the board had is the process of purchasing a container 
without board and membership approval.  
•  Jody Hood and Maureen asked if we could vote now, Karina clarified that the money has 
already been spent.   
•  Linda repeated what Crystal is saying if this is not forth coming, we can request a refund 
and do a different method.   
•  Christina asked if we have a point of contact. We have been waiting on this for over a 
year. 
•  Crystal Polzin will ask Rich for point of contact.  
•  Jacob shared the transporter couldn’t haul due to oversized, 108 inch width.  
•  Sarah Sutcliff said unreasonable to move one that size.  
•  Lisa Connor clarified sizes on trailer.  
•  Anita have any contact to others for contacts.  
•  Lisa Conner has a contact at Port of Seattle 
•  Shane offered to help transport should not take this long and he can help with 
transport. Said it shouldn’t have taken this long to transport. Shane provided insight.  
  Drena noted time of 8 minutes left of 1 hour meeting.   
o  ACTION delayed: Crystal will list shed kitchen for sale.  
•  Roof has long standing water leak that needs repair and priority work. Jackie reported 
skylight needs to be replaced.  
o  Add to list of work to be done and share for fall clean up  
o  Drena provided clarity on list of scope of work and it is great to have people help.   
Trail:  
•  Additional donations are needed – ACTION need point of contact for wish list for Trail, 
Bonnie stated Rich has resigned and the only thing he will stay in contact with is the 
container   
PSHA /Show Chair:    
· June 7th and 8th
· June 21st, and 22nd
· July 12th and 13th 
· July 26th and 27th 
•  Jackie asked Sarah Sutcliffe for PSHA computer and laptop 
•  Jackie asked Sarah said we did not buy the speakers because of the range, and we need 
new speakers. Looking for a sound system set up.  
Social:  
o  Halloween Party 
  Bonnie Valdez has delegated Halloween party to Esperanza and Sarah Strain for 
October 26, 2024 
  Guests of members are invited 
  Club is paying for chili and hot dogs chips 
o  Parade 
  Issaquah parade went well and  
  Will be coordinated for Xmas Enumclaw Parade Karina  
  Entry fee $75   
  Will submit bid on $350 for décor 
  Karina discussed proposal and documents to board for decorations to support 4 
riders with details. 
  Randy and Karina made motion to approve parade décor, Emma seconded. 
Approved 
o  Christmas Party and awards in December 
  Committee led by Bonnie, Lyndsey, Sarah, Vickie, and Crystal  
 
Summer Play Day Series: 
 •  Nothing to report 
Chasing the Sun Barrel Race:  
•  Nothing to report 
CMO:  
•  CMO dates approved. Barrel Race and Play Day have not picked dates. Karina going ask 
CMO if SSSC listed on insurance 
ETS/Trinity Trails:  
o  Vickie shared dates that board approved 
o  Clinic dates not determined.  
Old Business:  
1.  Panels- on hold 
a.  Update that panels can be utilized is we have a separate liability
b. Jackie shared Equine Legal Solutions and thanked Vickie.  
c.  Jacob asked if this is for use at shows only and if you want to use when we are not here 
you must sign a release/waiver.   
d.  Jody Hood asked for use of pens if no one is present, Crystal said you need to sign form 
on office.  
e.  Randy said the stuff in the far trailer may be tossed.  
f.  Dead shed will be storage for panels if items inside can be tossed.  
g.  Randy said save the chain link.  
2.  Sponsorships needs committee lead.  
a.  We are not for profit, and need help with 503 
b.  Rebecca Roper may help.  
3.  Need additional clarity and person needed for rental agreements including liability 
coverage named on insurance, and what is the financial agreement.  
4.  Delayed, purchase additional lumber to finish bleachers.  
•  ACTION: Bonnie stated Rich has resigned and the only thing he will stay in contact with 
is the container 
•  Work party needed to finish bleachers. 
5.  Delayed, Karina would like to invite vendors into the saddle club and charge $25 per vendor. Members have discussed at previous meetings.  
New Business 
Nominations: letters went out and lots of room to serve on board. Bonnie received nominations and had 8 people responded online. Linda asked for nominations from Bonnie  
Karina recommended people announce who they are and share about yourself. Karina and Jackie asked for introductions.  
Aubrey said you need to be eligible.  
Vicki and Jackie suggested an email with profile.  
Bonnie nominated Crystal who didn’t have a preference, nominated for President.  
Dan asked if you have to say what position? Board said you need to state nomination 
position.



[image: A white board with writing on it

AI-generated content may be incorrect.]








· New Member Introduction: Sarah Sutcliffe asked to introduce Ann Mokry would like to be a member, Sponsor Betsy and Crystal. Crystal motioned to vote new member in. Board corrected this happens at Board meeting.  
Nominations:  
Jacob asked if the nominating is from board and can it be done from floor, clarified nominations can happen from the floor. 
Jackie, Karina, and Drena clarified there is no Zone Rep and you don’t vote for sergeant of arms twice.  
Linda and Bonnie stated it is in the constitution. Position defunct but was left in place.  
Colin questioned rules state only nomination board makes recommendations. Esperanza and Colin stated only the nominating board can nominate. Jackie explained the process. Anyone can nominate.  Esperanza stated only Bonnie, Auburey, Tom and Paula can nominate people to be on the board and then the board members vote on who they want.   
Kalina Kosko stated needs further investigation on process.  
Stated anyone can nominate, make recommendations and nominations can be made from the floor. And also at the November meeting.  
Auburey suggested change to board role: events coordinator with list of duties.  
Anita asked if you have to be a member in good standing to be on the board. 
Randy confirmed past president: Jackie Little 
Sarah advised Randy that is not how the constitution reads. Disagreed that is not corrected. Linda was never voted in and we can eliminate the position of past president.  
    
New Business:  
Bonnie apologized for saying what she said {at September membership meeting}. I have no excuse for it, and I should not have said what I said.  
Jackie submitted letter to board for false claims of harassment and being kicked out of club from Lyndsey San Sebastian and Bonnie Valdez at previous member meeting. 
Dan requested clarification on what actually happened with the elk, killing and harvesting. Dan wants to know what happened, who was present. Dan wants to know and the facts and transparency to all members. 
Linda asked if Dan is asking for an official report that can be released to the membership. Linda is not familiar with what happened in past. Linda said they are working on an incident report and not have it publicly thrown around. Linda said at the last meeting we barely talked about it because of all the other things going on.
Crystal stated board does not have that information but if that is what membership is requesting, we can collect the information. Crystal is working on framework for next investigation that she worked on last night.  
 Vickie shared at the last ETS event someone fell off their horse and they had to call an ambulance, they filled out accident report and she will send to club.   
Crystal said we voted to not recognize SSSC Members only FB Bonnie created, it is not formal communication for SSSC. Official communications send email to SSSC for records. She announced that page will be deleted.  
Anita asked for her email to be checked. Jackie shared the value and importance of having an email on record.  
Jacob stated he sent a letter in August that didn’t make it past the board about the threat about board member and no resolution so as it stands you can threaten whoever you want.  
Drena responded she was not aware if any official response was sent from the Gmail account, but your dad, mom and wife were present for the discussion and voting decision. It was not clear Jacob requested a response in writing.  
Jacob stated he was at the meeting also but there was still nothing sent to him.  
Drena clarified we did vote not to kick Tom out of the club by 8:1 and this was additionally documented in the minutes.  
Jacob stated the vote was to move forward with my proposal or not to move forward with my proposal.  
Aubrey stated the vote was messed up and was not clear. The whole point of the letter was to report the behavior officially through the official email channel because things can happen that were not reported.  
Drena referenced the meeting minutes, the discussion and the motion Crystal put forward. Crystal made the clarification and great length of discussion took place. Motion to vote on based on what our understanding of the ask with your wife and mom present and we decided to not remove Tom from the club.  
Randy said to bring it up again is double jeopardy and he was basically tried for it and found not guilty by the board and asked if his wife communicated it to him.   
Crystal stated it was not officially communicated to him and Jacob doesn’t have access to the board minutes.  
Jackie confirmed what the motion was and what we voted on.   
Kalin Costo thinks there needs to be some resolution to the behavior, pattern of behavior and pattern that keeps reoccurring in the family. Needs to be a solution and what is going to be done to stop the behavior that is not just one person but the family. 
Karina clarified what has been brought to the board is one issue addressing Jacob’s email.  
Bonnie stated this is terrible, and a moot point and we are trying to figure out a way to make clear of roads of what to do in the elk incident and the threat incident.  
Bonnie stated Tom Hardin has officially stepped down from the board and asked how do we move forward. Our job is to learn how to have procedures in place for clear direction of what to do because it has not been there, and we had no way to move forward in any of this. Jacob did the right thing by making an official email and we should as a board responded to him. However, we didn’t because we don’t have protocols or procedures.  This is not for the betterment of the club. Let’s make it clear when an elk breaks it leg, we know to call the board. If someone breaks their arm, we know what to do. We love the club.  
Randy stated before people put things on FB, Crystal did, and Bonnie did to my face at a meeting- Randy has been accused of thing that were not true. He has been a member for over 50 years gets tired of being attacked.   
Bonnie said Jacob has done the right thing she understands how Emma feels, and the problem is there are two sides to every story.  
Crystal has a vision a benchmark to run this club, for it to operating in absence of leaders. We have zero procedure and processes to run the club. And the by-laws are watered down. There is no road map and doesn’t give anything for anyone. Wants a board that wants to do work and helps the club run with processes and procedures so the club can run, function and thrive and not just have survive and we have not had that board in years.  
Bonnie stated there have been accusation for mismanagement and not following all this stuff. The facts are we have grown the club double, and we were negative $1000 before covid this year we are over $5000.  
Jackie asked for clarification and Bonnie replied 2016, 2018, 2019, every year and now we are over $5000. And to say we weren’t a good team; we didn’t have a lot of instruction.
Dan said I don’t think anyone said you were not a good team. Sarah interrupted and told Dan that’s not true. Dan attempted to clarify, and Linda interrupted Dan and said there is work to be done.  
Linda adjourned the meeting. Anita Seconded. 8:58PM 







2

image1.jpeg
(P

o)

Doy )

frie
e

i o)
s (en)
Gl (e}





